
MINUTES 
9 DECEMBER 2023 

ANNUAL CORPORATE MEETING 

The Annual Corporate Meeting of the East Mountain Food Pantry, Inc. was held in 
Bernalillo County, New Mexico, at 8:00AM on December 9, 2023. 

Members present: 

William E. Butler 
Amy L. Clements 
Cindy A. Hunt 
Sammie E. Hutchison 
David M. Smith 
Thomas K. Campbell, III 

Members Absent: 

Amy Rome 

Others present: 

Cheryl Smith, Treasurer 

As Corporate President, Thomas Kyle Campbell III presided over the meeting. 

Financial Report: 

David makes a motion that all financial statements be accepted as presented, see 
attachments: 

A-EMFP Financial Reports for 2022 and 2023, YTD Through November 
B-EMFP FY 2022 Independent Audit 
C-EMFP 2022 IRS 990 Tax Return 
D-EMFP 2022 NM-CORDS Submission 

Cindy seconds. Motion passes. Financial documents have been accepted as presented. 
(Financial Documents were provided earlier in the week to all Members via email). 

Discussion of Annual Audit: 

If the Pantry's Income is over $500,000 in a year, the New Mexico Attorney General 
requires an independent audit of the Pantry's financial records. So, the Pantry's 2023 
financial records will have to be audited by an independent auditor. 



EMFP 2024 Budget: 

David discussed the Draft EMFP 2024 Budget. David indicated that the BemCo grant 
needs to be spent by 30 June 2024. A motion was made by David that the 2024 Budget 
be accepted as presented. Motion was seconded by Bill. Motion passes. The approved 
budget is shown in Attachment E-EMFP 2024 Budget. 

A request has been submitted to the NM State Legislators for 622,300 for 2024-2025 
funding. $240,000 for operational expenses and $372,300 for infrastructure projects 
related to the new building and the property. 
There is a new person at the USDA that we are supposed to be working with but we 
haven't made contact yet. David and Kyle will work on this. 
We are still waiting for Representative Stansbury's office to respond to our questions 
about whether the USDA funding is a loan or a grant. 
Kyle will work on getting the legal paperwork for the new building done (easement 
access etc). 

Election of Officers: 

Motion made by Kyle to nominate Thomas Kyle Campbell III as President. Amy L. 
Clements as Secretary and Cheryl A. Smith as Treasurer. Cindy seconds the motion. 
Motion passes. Kyle, Amy and Cheryl will serve another year as Corporate Officers 
for the East Mountain Food Pantry. 

Election of Directors: 

Bill is still willing to work on projects and will do as much as his health will allow. 

Kyle makes a motion to accept everyone as Directors with the exception of pantry 
manager Sammie Hutchison. Bill seconds this motion. Motion passes. Bill Butler, 
Cindy Hunt, David Smith, Amy Clements, Thomas Kyle Campbell III will all serve 
as Directors for another year. 

Adding Officers: Kyle suggests volunteers to help instead of having to add new 
officers. He suggests they should be members of local businesses. Kyle will write a 
letter about becoming a Member that we can take to businesses when we meet with 
them in person. CET members, Officers or Directors or whoever has a personal 
connection to a business can ask businesses to join. Amy Clements will make a 
spreadsheet to share with everyone that can be used to track who has been asked 
etc. 

Can we get a list of businesses nominated that we would like to ask? 

East Mountain Radio 
Sandia Federal Credit Union 
Cedar Crest Tire 
Polk's Family Farm 
RoadRunnerFB 



Adding a Vice President, IT position and CFO: David likes the idea of adding a 
Vice President so we always know who will be taking over for the President. There 
was no further discussion about adding a VP. 

IT Position: IT position would include monitoring, repairing, debugging and 
researching upgrades for software and hardware for the following; solar collection 
system, wireless internet, pantry front door, property gate, wireless tags in the 
refrigerators and freezers and website development. David will come up with a list of 
responsibilities. If we were to hire someone to do this job there would be a trip charge to 
come to the pantry and it would cost us several hundred dollars per hour for each 
project. Bill says it may be difficult to find someone to do this job as a volunteer. We 
may have to pay them. 

CFO Position: Amy Clements suggested David Smith take over this position. David 
would like to do the work but does not want a title. Cheryl Smith pointed out that giving 
David a title would look good in the Annual Report and other official documents. 
Cheryl Smith pointed out that there was some confusion over the responsibilities of a 
CFO. She said grant writing is not one of the normal responsibilities of a CFO and 
should be taken out of the job description. No decision was made on David accepting 
the position of CFO or whether he accepted the position. 

Do we want someone specific to write grants? Kyle said grant writing should be kept 
general so everyone can participate. David will provide access to old grants through 
google drive so everyone can use that info for grant writing in the future. 

Property Manager Position: Hiring a property management company will cost about 
12% of our monthly rent income (about 500.00/month) just to administer the contract. 
There will be an additional cost for each project worked on. A property management 
company representative is just the middleman and doesn't actually do anything besides 
schedule contractors to take care of problems at the property. It would not be worth it to 
hire a property management company. We can ask for a volunteer to do this via the 
newsletter and other outreach. 

Amy Clements will come up with a rough draft of job description for each of these 
positions and email them to the Directors for a double check and then post in the 
newsletter, and ask CET and others to help advertise. 

Cindy suggested creating a paid warehouse manager position once we get the new 
building. 

Annual Report: Yes we would like to have an annual report created for grant writing 
and other purposes. Amy Clements has had annual report writing experience and has 
offered to spearhead this project. She will create an outline and collect information from 
everyone at the end of each month. This information will be consolidated into the annual 
report. Annual reports tend to be lengthy (25-35 pages) so our annual report probably 
won't be something that will ever be printed. It will be added to the Corporate page of 
the website as an electronic copy. 



Organizational Meetings vs Closed Director's Meetings: It's time to separate discussions into two 
different meetings. It has also been suggested by Amy Clements and Cindy Hunt that we move the time 
for our Organizational meetings to a weekday or weeknight to see if we can get anyone else involved. 
It was proposed that we move our Bi-monthly Organizational meetings to Tuesday evenings from 
6-8pm. We still need to decide which Tuesday evening (first, second, etc) but all Directors and 
Sammie said they were available for Tuesday evening meetings. The first Tuesday evening Bi-
monthly meeting will be held in March. Two different agendas would be needed, one for the 
Organizational meeting with information that is relevant to volunteers and one for the Executive 
session of the Directors with topics specific to Administration like long term investing, adding 
Directors, creating corporate policy and procedures etc. 

Additional business: 
Mountain Valley Plumbing: Sammie Hutchison said that Mountain Valley Plumbing has been to the 
Pantry to scope our lines. We are on their schedule for repairs but it's not an emergency so it's going to 
take a while for them to work us in. We may have to wait until spring when the ground isn't frozen. 
The camera survey of our lines has not been billed yet. 
Snow Removal: Bill Butler would like to discuss snow removal in the shaded area and on the 
sidewalks for this winter. Cindy will ask Matt (our snow plow guy) if he can plow closer to the garage 
door in Suite A. Scott will need to move his orange barrel if snow is expected. Unfortunately, Matt 
can't plow closer to the building because of the ramps. Could we use the snow blower to make it easier 
to keep that area clear? The snow blower needs a new carburetor and some other work done. Cindy or 
Bill will talk to Scott about repairing the snow blower. 
Employee Christmas Bonuses: Kyle proposed a $200.00 Christmas Bonus for pantry employees 
Sammie Hutchison and Cheryl Smith via an email that was sent to everyone except David Smith (who 
was excluded due to the potential for a conflict of interest because Cheryl is his wife). All Director's 
voted yes. Cheryl will cut $200 checks for herself and Sammie (the gross amount of the payment 
will include appropriate FICA taxes, so the checks net to $200). 

Upcoming Events: 
Organizational Meeting Saturday, January 13, 2024 8AM Canyon Bible Church 
End of the year Inventory Sunday, December 31, 2023 1:30PM at the Pantry 

Bill Butler makes a motion to adjourn our Annual Meeting. David Smith seconds it. Motion passes. 
The Member's Annual Meeting is adjourned. 

Clements, Secretary Secretary 
ATTEST: 

T. Kyle Campbell, III, President 
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